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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 31 October 2018
2pm – 4.45pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Hope Alexander, Professor Sanja Bahun, Dr Louise Beard, Dr Ilaria Boncori, Dr Karen Brennan, Professor Joan Busfield, Professor Andrew Canessa, Tancrede Chartier, Professor Edward Codling, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Professor Madeline Eacott, Professor Lawrence Ezrow, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Mark Frost, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Professor Emily Grundy, Jenny Gurung, Professor Karen Hulme, Dr Timo Jütten, Dr Elizabeth Kuti, Professor Berthold Lausen, Professor Andrew Le Sueur, Professor Moya Lloyd, Andrea Lungay, Dr Chris Main, Professor Roderick Main, Dr Antonio Marco, Professor Dominic Micklewright, Professor Philip Mullineaux, Richard Murphy, Rachel Odumosu, Professor Peter Patrick, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Christine Raines,  Professor Monika Schmid, Vikki-Jo Scott, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Richard Stock, Professor Graham Underwood, Cathy Walsh, Professor Matthew Woollard

	
	

	Apologies
	Andrew Boer,  Professor Maria Fasli, Dr Helge Gillmeister, Professor Paul Hibbard, Dr Matt Lodder, Professor Ian Maynard, Dr Chris Nicholson, Professor Kate Rockett, Professor Leon Rubin, Edmund Walker, Professor Geoff Wood

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Paul Davis (for item 11), Naomi Drinkwater, Fiona Elsted, Professor Ismene Gizelis, Emma Hardy, Dr Jill Holliday, Andrew Keeble, Susie Morgan, Professor David O’Mahony, Dr David Penman, Professor John Preston, Lindsey Russell (for item 6), Alex Seabrook, Emma Stock, Professor Jackie Turton

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate members were reminded that all members of formal University Committees are expected to undertake Unconscious Bias training.
	293/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Paper authors for agenda item 10 Student Degree Outcomes and ‘Grade Improvement’ should also include Richard Stock and Claire Nixon.
	294/18

	
	

	OVERVIEW OF THE POWERS AND OPERATION OF THE SENATE AND THE SENATE AGENDA GROUP (S/18/45)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	295/18

	
	
	

	MINUTES (S/18/46)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 4 July 2018.
	296/18

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	
	None
	297/18

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	298/18

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/18/47)
	

	
	

	Amendment to Ordinance 8
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	with effect from 1 January 2019, that Ordinance 8 be amended to reference the establishment of the role of the Deputy Dean (Research) as set out below:

7.  Only Professors, Readers and Senior Lecturers shall be eligible for appointment as Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education, Dean of Partnerships, or deputies to Executive Deans. Deputy Dean (Education) or Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research Education).
9. The composition of the Selection Committee for a deputy to an Executive Dean shall normally be:

The Executive Dean (Chair)

The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) or The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research)

Two Heads of Department from the relevant Faculty

The Academic Registrar or The Director of the Research and Enterprise Office
	299/18

	
	

	Amendment to, and recommendations under, Ordinance 48
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the following amendment to Ordinance 48 is proposed for recommendation to Council to take effect from 1 January 2019:

6.  The structure of the academic year shall be determined by the Senate.  There shall be three academic terms, being the Autumn Term, the Spring Term and the Summer Term, the dates of which shall be determined by the Senate.
	300/18

	
	

	Senate Approved
	Dates of academic terms for the academic year 2025-26 and 2026-27 as set out below:

2025-26

Autumn term

Thursday 2 October 2025 – Friday 12 December 2025

Spring term

Monday 12 January 2026 – Friday 20 March 2026

Summer term

Monday 20 April 2026 – Friday 26 June 2026

Easter Day Sunday 5 April 2026

2026-27

Autumn term

Thursday 8 October 2026 - Friday 18 December 2026
Spring term

Monday 11 January 2027 - Friday 19 March 2027
Summer term

Monday 19 April 2027 - Friday 25 June 2027
Easter Day Sunday 28 March 2027


	301/18

	
	

	Membership and Terms of Reference for the Committees of Senate
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	that the membership and terms of reference for the Joint Academic Committee of the University of Suffolk and the Joint Academic Board for the University of Essex International College be approved as set out in paper S/18/47.
	302/18

	
	

	Regulations relating to Admission
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that changes to the Regulations relating to Admission had been approved with effect from 2018-19, as set out in paper S/18/47.
	303/18

	
	

	Admissions Policies
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that changes to the Admissions Policies had been approved with effect from 2018-19, as set out in paper S/18/47.
	304/18

	
	

	Posthumous Award
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	that conferral of a posthumous award of BSc (Hons) Sports and Exercise Performance, Writtle University College, had been approved, in accordance with University Regulations.
	305/18

	
	
	

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/18/48)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	306/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Three updates from the VC on the activity of the Students’ Union:
· The SU has launched the Big 5 which focuses on study spaces, my course, cost of living, accommodation, and mental health.  This year the SU will be campaigning for a teaching manifesto based on raising the profile and impact of student feedback gathered from existing mechanisms such as Student Assessment of Modules and Teaching and Annual Review of Courses, and campaigning for the introduction of mid-term module feedback.  
· The SU has welcomed an increased numbers of new students through its heirloom house at both Colchester and Southend.  In Loughton participation levels were at 95%.  
· During the first four weeks of term, the SU has experienced a 16% increase in students signing-up for societies.

Senate noted that there had been a delay in confirming course representatives.  It was reported that these had now been appointed to all departments enabling dates for SSLC meetings to be confirmed.

The VC noted that future updates from the SU would be included in the written report.

Senate welcomed the new arrangements for student wellbeing services and discussed the support that the University can provide in ensuring that we support all students with achieving their potential.

The Registrar and Secretary updated Senate on the work that is underway, with a particular focus on the Colchester Campus, to ensure a safe and secure environment for all members of the University community. An open meeting to discuss ideas to promote a culture of respect had been held with groups of staff and students, which had identified further actions.  This work continues to build on the Tackling Sexual Violence, Harassment and Hate Crime action plan which was endorsed by Senate in April 2017.  Senate members were encouraged to call out bad behaviour and positively promote behaviours that are consistent with our status and values as a University community. 

The Registrar and Secretary updated Senate that as agreed in its July 2018 meeting, from AY 2018-19, the new Digital Committee Portal will facilitate the availability of Senate papers to all University and Students’ Union members of staff.

The DVC Designate reported on progress to date and next steps on developing the new Strategic Plan.  Since January 2018, there had been engagement across the University community to gather ideas and input to shape our approach to thinking about the priorities during this next period.  The scale of engagement has included: area reviews in each of our three faculties and Professional Services and ideas and input across departments and sections; input through themed workshops focused on education and research, and through two meetings of Senior Staff Conference; open consultation events at each of our three campuses; regular meetings with the Students’ Union leadership; discussions with Council.  Ideas have been sought and feedback obtained from our friends and supporters, through the Vice-Chancellor’s Summer Reception and dinners hosted at Lake House; input and comments have been gathered through the dedicated Moodle site; and we have tested emerging priorities through the Senior Staff Conference, Education and Research Committees, and meetings of Senate and Council.

Three priorities have emerged to form the framework for our Strategy: People; Knowledge, Ideas and Innovation; and Communities, which will be further discussed at the Senior Staff Conference on 1 November.  
Consultation on the proposed direction of travel will be open on the dedicated University Strategy 2019-25 Moodle site from 2 to 12 November, and the feedback gathered will inform the first version of the new Strategy.  This full draft will also be shared through the Moodle site in a second consultation period from 3 to 14 December.  All staff and students are encouraged to participate in the consultation.
	307/18

308/18

309/18

310/18

311/18

312/18

313/18

314/18

315/18

316/18

317/18

	
	
	

	ADMISSIONS SUMMARY (S/18/49)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper providing a summary of expected student enrolment numbers for 2018-19 across undergraduate, postgraduate taught and postgraduate research students, and a summary of activity surrounding confirmation and clearing.
	318/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A very successful recruitment year.  To ensure that students continue to receive an excellent education, the DVC reported on the additional release of resources to support departments who had exceeded minimum entry targets and that Resources Committee had approved the early release of an additional 14 academic and 7 student-facing professional services staff.  The release of further additional posts will be considered by Resources Committee in November.  Senate also noted that work was commencing on a second North Teaching Centre which would open in October 2019.

In discussing recruitment and conversion activities, Senate reconfirmed the University’s policy was not to make pre-exam result Unconditional Offers to undergraduate applicants.

Senate considered the range of factors that impact on student number planning for departments, in particular students progressing from Essex Pathways, and intermission, which would be included in future reports.  
Senate noted, with thanks, the achievement and hard work by staff in academic departments and professional services in recruiting the University’s fair share of talented students.
	319/18
320/18

321/18

322/18

	
	
	

	NATIONAL STUDENT SURVEY 2018 RESULTS (S/18/50)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper providing an overview of our recent NSS performance at the institution and subject level, the sector trend, the impact on the TGUG and the TEF, and an analysis of free text comments.
	323/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Whilst the University’s performance on overall satisfaction fell by 1.1%, Essex remains in the top 15 for English mainstream universities and the top 20 for UK mainstream universities and is one of only three institutions that have done so since 2011.  Senate noted some areas of improvement, particularly in assessment and feedback, and also in learning opportunities, academic support, and learning community, but performance in these areas remained lower than two years previously. Senate noted the need for particular improvement in the areas of student voice and learning community, and discussed a range of actions. These included identifying ways of sharing practice arising from excellent areas of departmental performance.  
Senate considered the challenges of delivering excellence in education and research and the role that each department needed to take in working with the data to develop focused actions that deliver impact.  Further subject-level TEF benchmarked data relating to the NSS will also be made available when it is released later in the year to assist departments in taking steps to improve the quality of learning opportunities.
Senate also considered data on the BAME satisfaction gap and the actions in place to address this, including curriculum review, focus groups and further consideration of the diversity of students’ skills on intake. Senate noted that the recent introduction of anonymous marking across all summative work may impact on the gap in the Assessment and Feedback section. Addressing the BAME satisfaction gap was also noted as a priority for the Students’ Union.  

Senate noted the free text comments that referenced the teaching timetable, the importance of considering both the students’ learning experience and the practicalities of teaching delivery when considering course design, and the need to continue to optimise the education outcomes through continual improvement to the teaching timetable.
	324/18
325/18

326/18

327/18

	
	
	

	THE TIMES GOOD UNIVERSITY GUIDE 2019: PERFORMANCE UPDATE (S/18/51)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A report on the outcome and initial analysis of the Times and Sunday Times Good University Guide 2019 published on 23 September 2018.
	328/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The University’s current ranking of 29th in the Times and Sunday Times Good University Guide 2019.  Senate noted that there was some strong areas of performance both at University and departmental level, but there were a number of KPIs that required further priority work in order to meet our aspirations set out in the University Strategic Plan.  Senate agreed that student satisfaction and completion were particular priorities for AY 2018-19.
	329/18

	
	
	

	PERFORMANCE OF UNDERGRADUATE STUDENTS, MEASURES OF TARIFF AND STUDENT OUTCOMES (S/18/52)
	

	
	

	Received
	A report providing an overview of recent entry tariff data for the University of Essex, consideration of the limitations of these data in providing a measure of potential of undergraduates to succeed, and details of other measures that might be used to assess the ‘value-added’ aspect of an Essex education.  
	330/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The diversity of its student intake, the limitations of the tariff measure, and the range of measures that are available, such as good honours degrees, graduate employment outcomes, and the TEF, to evidence that the University is providing a transformative education.  

Senate discussed the importance of understanding the needs of, and pressures facing, today’s students, in shaping how we develop and allocate our resources to enable each individual to achieve their full potential.  Senate noted the limited value of the tariff measure in providing such information and acknowledged the challenge of providing meaningful data in a context where each student matters and the University routinely recruits students from 140 countries.  Senate considered whether there was an effect on student performance in large or growing departments and noted some examples of excellent educational performance in both growing and large departments. 

The DVC encouraged Senate members to review data for their own departments on Tableau.   
The DVC Designate reported that modelling based on student demographics and attainment was underway to support the development of the next Strategic Plan to help us articulate and measure what we value about an Essex Education.  
	331/18
332/18

333/18

334/18

	
	

	STUDENT DEGREE OUTCOMES AND ‘GRADE IMPROVEMENT’ (S/18/53)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	An analysis of the award of University of Essex degrees during the period 2007 to 2017 and the evidence for improvements in student achievement.
	335/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The considerable body of evidence of the University’s investment in improving student achievement.  Senate reflected on the implementation of the University’s Education Strategy 2013-19, which included a three year Curriculum Review programme that introduced a broader range of modes of assessment and an increased focus on inclusive learning; the continual review of our undergraduate Rules of Assessment to ensure that the University is in line with practice at other institutions and students are not at a comparative disadvantage; a significant increase in investment in facilities relating to student achievement: the University has been ranked in the top five in the UK for expenditure on academic services per student in the Times/ Sunday Times Good University Guide in the last three years; and a doubling of the proportion of staff who now hold a professional teaching qualification since 2012-13.  
Senate noted the strengthening of academic leadership, management and governance structures, and our systematic approach to departmental planning and performance monitoring in support of our students and their education.  Senate reflected on the University’s robust system of course approval, monitoring and review where provision is considered in the light of the Framework for Higher Education Qualifications (FHEQ), subject and qualification benchmark statements, qualification descriptors, and professional body requirements (where relevant) and that External Examiners are asked to comment explicitly on the maintenance of academic standards and consistency with national qualifications frameworks.
Senate noted that the NSS has shown a clear increase in student satisfaction with ‘Assessment and feedback’ and ‘Learning resources’ from 2011-12 to 2015-16, and that the attainment gap of BAME students showing that the difference in attainment of good honours has decreased over the last 8 years. Notwithstanding this, Senate noted that improvement has begun to stall in the last three years and agreed that work on the BAME attainment gap should continue to be a priority, which in turn will have an impact on the University’s degree outcomes.
In considering external validation, Senate noted that the University of Essex won the Teaching and Learning Strategy of the Year category at the 2017 Times Higher Leadership and Management Awards (THELMA) reflecting Essex’s “clear educational philosophy”, making “a demonstrable impact on student learning outcomes” over the period (2013-2019) and was one of 27 universities from around the world shortlisted for the Higher Education Academy Global Teaching Excellence Award 2017. The University also received a TEF Gold award in 2017, and in the report published in December 2014, following a QAA Higher Education Review, the QAA noted: the setting and maintenance of the academic standards, the quality of student learning opportunities, the quality of the information about learning opportunities, all meet UK expectations. In addition the enhancement of student learning opportunities was commended.
	336/18
337/18

338/18

339/18



	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE DATA ON PERMANENCIES AND PROMOTIONS (S/18/54)



	Received
	A report containing Academic Staffing Committee data on permanencies and promotions awarded during the period 2014-15 to 2017-18.
	340/18

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate considered the data and welcomed the report and its findings that there is no significant gender bias in terms of outcomes for those staff members considered by Academic Staffing Committee for both academic permanency and promotion.  Senate also welcomed the introduction of a web-based application process, and noted that future reporting would include other protected characteristics, including ethnicity. Senate also noted that a proposal would be brought to a future meeting of Senate to change the term ‘Probation’ to ‘Pathway to Permanency’.
Senate requested that for future annual reports, further consideration be given to whether collection and analysis of data was possible covering the part of the process that takes place prior to submission of applications to Academic Staffing Committee. This could include length of service, promotion application history, and the provision of data in the context of the whole University population. 

In relation to the data presented in the report, Senate endorsed the report’s conclusion that in the work of Academic Staffing Committee, there is no significant gender bias in terms of outcomes.
	341/18
342/18

343/18

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	To receive an annual report and analysis at its autumn term meeting on the actions of ASC and the actions that take place in relation to applications for permanency and promotion prior to submission to ASC.
	344/18

	
	
	

	MATTERS TO BE BROUGHT TO THE ATTENTION OF COUNCIL VIA THE SENATE REPORT TO COUNCIL 

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	As part of the University’s academic governance arrangements, and to assure Council of Senate’s work in relation to academic policy and strategy, Senate would be asked at the end of each meeting to reflect on items of business that should be brought to the attention of Council in the Senate Report to Council.
	345/18

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	that the following items should be brought to the attention of Council in the Senate Report to Council:

· The scrutiny that has been provided by Senate in relation to the NSS results, and to the actions that have been triggered, to ensure that we are responding vigorously.

· The scrutiny provided by Senate in assuring itself that the improvement in student achievement is evidenced through the implementation of the University’s Education Strategy and resulting changes in practice.

· The assurance that Senate has obtained in relation to the work of ASC and that further data will be collated and analysis obtained so that the University is able to consider permanency and promotion data in the round.
	346/18
347/18

348/18

	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/18/55)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Academic Staffing Committee decisions relating to permanency and promotion of academic staff set out in paper S/18/55.
	349/18

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	Changes to appointed members with effect from AY 2018-19 as sent out in paper S/18/55.
	350/18

	
	
	

	ETHICS COMMITTEE (S/18/56)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	351/18

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/18/57)
	

	
	
	

	
	FASER Review
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	· that the University continues to use FASER as its electronic management of assessment service

· that a FASER user group is formed, to help steer future FASER enhancements and to act as an advisory group

· that Education Committee receive an annual report on the development of FASER
	352/18
353/18

354/18

	
	
	

	
	Changes to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	that the changes to the Rules of Assessment and progression requirements for taught provision be approved as set out in Paper S/18/57 Appendix A.
	355/18

	
	
	

	HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (S/18/58)



	Recommended to Council
	that the nomination for Alumnus of the Year to be awarded at Asia Graduation in February 2019 be approved as set out in Paper S/18/58
	356/18

	
	
	

	RESEARCH COMMITTEE (S/18/59)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	357/18

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To make the following changes to the University’s Research Centres:

1. To establish the following new University Research Centre:

Essex Centre for Experimental Social Sciences (ExCESS)
Host Department: Economics
Director: Dr Patrick Nolen
2. To close the following University Research Centres:

Centre for Bibliographical History

Centre for Studies in Surrealism and its Legacies

3. To continue the operation of the University Research Centres set out in paper S/18/59.
	358/18
359/18

360/18

	
	
	

	SCHEDULE OF DELEGATED POWERS (S/18/60)

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	361/18

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Director of Academic Services

31 October 2018
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